Minutes – Pryor Field Airport Authority (06/11/2024)
Present (Authority, Staff): Faith Hooper, Nathan Fowler, John Scherff, Larry Hall, Roger Minor, Adam Fox (Airport Director), Tim Westhoven, PE (GMC)
Present (Guests): Judith Burleson, Patrick Bramlett, Jordan Smith, Sam Buchanan, Bob Russell, Alfred Wright, Suzanne Johnson, Dane Ard
Mrs. Faith Hooper, Chairwoman, called the meeting to order at 5:00PM
[bookmark: _Hlk118707729]Open Session:
Mrs. Hooper presented the minutes from the previous meeting to the board for approval. Mr. Hall Motioned. Seconded by Mr. Fowler. The vote was carried 4-1, with Mr. Scherff in opposition.  
Discussion Items: 
Mr. Fox presented the airport financials. The airport's income was $218,054.69. The gross profit was $106,583.73. The net income of Pryor Field is $57,989.02. Mr. Fox continues his report on the financials. The total accounts receivable is $30,134.90. The total fixed assets are $12,017,990.73, prepaid chamber events are $1,953.34, which brings the total assets to $13,901,740.35. In liabilities, Pryor field in May has purchased and have not paid for $108,833.56 worth of fuel, the number is that of Avgas and Jet A combined. Finally, the total liabilities and equity is $13,901,740.35. Mr. Fox then presents a spreadsheet showing the sales of each item individually, which includes everything from Avgas, Jet A, Facility Fees, to keychains. Finally, Mr. Fox seeks approval for the May financials. Mr. Scherff asks about one of the numbers regarding the hangar rent in which Mr. Fox clarifies and resolves the issue. Mr. Fox then mentions the Audit and that he has a completion date set for June 30th. Mr. Minor Motioned. Seconded by Mr. Hall. The vote was carried unanimously.
Mr. Fox presented the airport projects. Mr. Fox starts with the Northwest Taxiway; he is working with the contractor to do repairs to some panels that were not poured to regulation standards. Also, there were a few things such as the asphalt area wasn’t forming properly, paint chipping that still needed to be addressed. The contractor's team is working to make a remedy for all the items and a completion date. The projects associated with liquidated damages for the initial phase of the Northwest Taxiway, the contractors have already started work on these small projects such as the parking area outside of the board room and a parking area down by the southeast. Mr. Fox stated that he has been working with Limestone County Water and Sewer, in which they continually have changes in which he has had to address with the engineering firm to correct. Mr. Fox then goes into the Southeast Taxiway project by stating that the project is almost ready to go out for bids. Mr. Fox ends the discussion by mentioning that he has received another LOI as recently as today with a company asking questions about how to build large facilities on the southeast, so lots of interest there. Mr. Fox then comments about how people are finally starting to realize that Pryor Field is a great spot to set up shop and to grow business. Mr. Scherff asks about when AI will be building in the southeast, in which Mr. Fox answers they have to start paying ground lease rent in April 2025 and that the project has been held up due to medical issues with the CEO. Mr. Minor then asks about some of the grants and if Pryor Field was held in any obligations, to which Mr. Fox responded with no. 
Mr. Fox presented the ALDOT 50/50 Hangar Grant that was recently submitted to PFAA. Mr. Fox recalls that the 50/50 Hangar Grant was part of last year’s annual request for projects from ALDOT that they put back into the pool of potential projects. As Mr. Fox said then that the hangar was the lowest priority. Mr. Fox has been pushing for the Northwest as a top priority in any way that he can. The 50/50 grant goes up to $500,000, he would first need to spend $500,000 to receive the grant’s money from ALDOT. Unfortunately, he has not come up with any other funds to help offset the ALDOT and local matching funds. A new option would be trying to get their tax funds back, Ad Valorem Tax. Pryor field is number one in Alabama in based aircraft, and they have aircraft that are quite valuable. So, the Ad Valorem Tax is far exceeding our appropriations that they receive, and he met with Colon Daily and their EDA team about it. Mr. Fox says that they are working on a way to get their funds back. He says it would be around $200,000 annually. Mr. Fox hopes that the Limestone County Commission will approve him for getting these funds back for a period of time. These taxes currently go to the Limestone County commission directly. Mr. Fox calls it an “investment” and lists off ideas of what the money from the Tax could be used for and how everyone can benefit from it. Mr. Minor agreed that it's a great deal to pursue the tax funds from the Commission. He further explains that due to the current financial state of Pryor Field, they cannot afford a 50/50 hangar grant. He did say that if they got the Ad Valorem tax agreed upon and a number is decided on, he would be alright moving forward, would be a good 2–3-year return. Mr. Minor and Mr. Hall said it would be a good deal for next year. Mr. Fox then goes on about how he is attempting to get a 50/50 deal for next year for the board to decide upon. Mr. Fowler asks how many hangars Mr. Fox has built for about 1 million dollars, mainly asking if the 50/50 deal could afford a hangar on its own. Mr. Fowler Motioned to Deline. Seconded by Mr. Minor. The vote was carried unanimously.
Mr. Fox presented the North Alabama Airfest. Mr. Fox mentions that numerous people have asked about when the next airshow will be taking place.  He has worked in a direction that would allow the board to decide if Pryor Field will be hosting another airshow. Mr. Fox believes that the airshow has a lot of benefits, and he can’t say for certain, but he believes the airshow has led to tremendous support to include support in helping secure funds for the southeast. Mr. Fox comments that all interests in Aviation generally come from an airport, mentioning his personal story of being at an airport at the age of 7, and that an airshow is a great way to get people into the idea of aviation. Mr. Fox believes that the first airshow was successful and that he has learned a lot as far as vendors and costs of things in North Alabama. One thing that he mentioned was a quote from the CEO of Morgan County Tourists of how the airshow has brought people to Morgan County. He talks about how they already paved the way with the first airshow and that this time it will be supported greatly by the military compared to the first airshow. He also mentions how people are already looking to sponsor the airshow.  For sponsors he has a budget of $86,500.00, vendor fees of $8,750.00, tickets $145,000.00, and miscellaneous revenue of $35,000.00. The total budget would be $275,250.00. Mr. Fox has expenses based on the last airshow, with advertising at $5,000, Insurance at $7,500.00 -Mr. Fox mentions that he has been looking into rain insurance so that if it were to rain on the day of the airshow, they would get the policy- Performers at $82,000.00 which would be a decrease, Performers Local at $37,000.00 which is a decrease, Facilities at $40,000.00 which is a decrease, Labor at $5,600.00, Items for resale which goes into miscellaneous at $8,500.00,  Miscellaneous at $9,500.00, and finally a total of $195,100.00 with a profit of $80,150. Mr. Fox then describes his vision regarding the tickets and the VIP, having certain sections and having the tickets only last for the day, which is not how it was at the first airshow. He then talks about the comparison to the local rodeo and how he and David Schultz have been talking about when the airshow can potentially take place with a major jet demo team such as the Thunderbirds. Mr. Fox mentions that there will be a lot more sponsorships this time around and describes his idea of the different types of sponsorships and rankings.
Mr. Minor comments that he was surprised that Mr. Fox found that the idea of an airshow was mentioned in a board meeting, only a year after the financial disaster last year. Mr. Minor continues that he enjoyed the airshow last time, but they had lost a lot of money and that there was a lot of money spent that wasn’t approved. He says that the only way he will be a part of any airshow unless it is prepaid. He continues that the airshow didn’t have enough people last time to hit criteria and questions the numbers of how much the budget and expenses were reduced from the first time. 
Mr. Scherff comments that one of the sponsors that is currently in the room volunteered to sponsor and that Mr. Fox didn’t even call him. He also mentions that last time $80,000 was budgeted but $250,000 was spent on the last airshow and mentions how some of the attractions were expensive and never gave any return. He also compares their airshow to one he visited in which they spent less and had half the number of attractions the Pryor Field airshow did yet made more in profits. Mr. Scherff says that he cannot support the airshow. Then Mr. Minor then comments that if they were in a better financial situation then he would more than likely agree to it, but since they aren’t, he will not support it. Mr. Scherff then continues to mention that they are still paying back debts. Mr. Scherff then says, “we had a party last time” referring to the first airshow. Mr. Fowler then asks about the financials of the previous airshow since he has been out of town during that meeting. Mr. Scherff then interjects saying that the budget was $80,000 and that Mr. Fox took some money out for the airshow and then he comments that the airshow was never meant to be, “a big party”. Mr. Fowler then asks Mr. Fox again about what the audited financials of the previous airshow were.  Mr. Fox then answers saying that the revenues were $117,990.00 and the expenses were $234,297 and to answer Mr. Minor that the difference would be around $40,000 between the two airshows budget (last year’s and this year’s proposed budget). Mr. Fox then answers Mr. Scherff saying that the last airshow was $21,307.00 excess over the amount in the budget. Mr. Fowler then comments that the airshow only lost $21,307 then Mr. Scherff comments on Mr. Nathan saying that statement wasn’t true. Mr. Fowler then comments that there was, “so much unnecessary hate towards this airshow” and comments on the fact the last airshow based on Mr. Scherff’s account, only had $80,000 and compares the limit on the budget to the buying of jet fuel asking the board if he should stop when he hits the limit. Mr. Minor then comments that his analogy was totally different. Mr. Scherff then interrupts Mr. Fowler saying that the board budgeted $80,000 at the meeting, saying that he forwarded the resolution only because, “we had a businessman in the room who was willing to sponsor”. He then goes on to say that the board did not budget $250,000 and he then clarifies why he says $250,000 is due to an interaction with Mr. Fox and Mr. Fowler saying on the day of the airshow that they would need 25,000 visitors to break even. Mr. Scherff then depicts the situation of the conversation between himself, Mr. Fowler, and Mr. Fox by stating how Mr. Fowler said that 50,000 people attended the Decatur Balloon Fest. Mr. Fowler denies the claims made by Mr. Scherff, saying 25,000 was the expected number of people who were going to show up at the airshow and he hopes the airshow will get that number of people. Mr. Fowler starts to ask a question before being quickly interrupted by Mr. Scherff saying that, “Well we don’t have the money for it”. In which Mr. Nathan refutes saying that they are spending $70,000 on a Calhoun hangar that won’t return anything for years. As Mr. Fowler continues, Mr. Scherff interrupts before being called out by Mr. Fowler saying, “Excuse me sir, I am talking” in which Mr. Scherff responds with, “Don’t raise your voice at me”. Mr. Fowler continues saying that “You are talking over me” and Mr. Scherff responds saying that, “I will stop talking if you if you yep I’ll stop talking...” before Mr. Fowler then swiftly says that “You guys come to these meetings, and you constantly say we are in a bad financial position. Wear Howell has told you that we are not in a bad financial position. I’m not advocating for spending $275,000 to get nothing back on it but you can’t come in here and say we lost a quarter million dollars and that we “threw a big party”. Mr. Scherff then interjects saying he never called it a “Big Party”. Mr. Fowler then looks around the room asking if Mr. Scherff said that he had called it, “a big party”, in which a couple members of the audience were nodding in confirmation of Mr. Scherff’s statement. Mr. Scherff refutes Mr. Fowler by saying, “I’d said we budgeted $80,000 and that we had spent over $250,000 and that we charged $10 per person and you guys thought you would have had 25,000 people”. Mr. Fowler responds saying that, “I never said that”. Mr. Scherff says that Mr. Fowler said it not too far from where they are sitting, but Mr. Fowler just responds, “I never said that”. Mr. Scherff continues saying that Mr. Fowler and Mr. Fox said it, “right over here” and that, “I remember you saying that”. Mrs. Hooper interjects asking if there is any further discussion.
Mr. Scherff responds saying that there isn’t anything to discuss. Mr. Minor comments about the Calhoun hangar, saying that if they had followed what was planned and not dropped it for months, they would have the land next to the Terminal. He had gotten out of it because he wanted out of it, but if that hangar was down there, there wouldn’t be anything going on except they would get $500 worth of rent each month. He took it upon himself to work on it and with Calhoun and at least got the process started, but now there is a school down there. Mr. Minor continues saying that the investment on a hangar is not throwing money away “like we did last year”, referring to the previous airshow. He says that he loves the airshow and doesn’t understand where Mr. Fowler gets the idea of him hating the airshow from. Mr. Fowler responds by saying that members of the board always say that the Airport is in a bad financial position. Mr. Minor responds saying that he hasn’t said that, only that they couldn’t afford the $500k. Mr. Fowler clarifies that he, Mr. Minor, has said it before. Mr. Minor agrees with that statement, saying that the airport only recently started to earn money. Mr. Fowler argues that they have been making money for 2 solid years and that's why they are in the position of having the airshow. Mr. Minor brings up the $1.2 Million which was used to cover for the Northwest Taxiway project, in which Mr. Fowler refutes the claim by saying that the 1.2M is covered. Mr. Scherff jumps in saying that it is only covered in 2 years. Mr. Fowler then asks Mr. Fox about the 1.2 million, asking if they were going to lose the loan. Mr. Fox answers saying that the Build Back Better Law signed by Biden has allowed them to receive $316,000 so far, with 2 more years of that and an AIG that can be used to pay off the loan. Mr. Scherff confirms that it is 2 years. Mr. Fowler then continues saying that if they go into another wind tunnel and pay it off early, they could build a hangar because they can get a 50/50 grant. Mr. Scherff says he prefers the idea of a hangar over an Airshow. Then Mr. Fowler asks him where a new hangar could be built. Mr. Scherff responds with an area close to the old hangars, but Mr. Fowler argues that $400,000 must go to leveling out the foundation. Mr. Scherff argues that leveling would have to be there anyway.  Mr. Fowler argues that they could have decided not to tear down the old terminal building down there and put money into that. But they had decided to tear it down anyway, then they spent $26,000 in porta johns until Mr. Fox built a bathroom in its location. Mr. Fowler comments that the board will fuss about losing money on the airshow but will, “throw money away on toilets for 2 to 3 years”. Mr. Fowler continues saying he can’t follow the logic about what the board will fuss about and what they won’t. He says there has been a “clear plan set out by both Adams but then there's always something...”. Mr. Scherff interjects saying he disagrees saying that he has tried to stay out of the business with Kenny Winters. “I didn’t want the hangar there and you shouted at me saying why do you want to slow us down with Winters.”
[bookmark: _Int_v0HdEgzO]Mr. Scherff states that now there isn’t a place for a DC-9 to park, but Mr. Fowler refutes saying that there will be one once the Northwest area is developed. Mr. Scherff complains since that will happen in a couple of years from now.  Mr. Minor comments that they spent 2 years tearing down the old FBO building and trying to figure out what to do. He says they spent money tearing it down since it was an eye soar, and it was a good place for someone to build something and the building was rotting down. Mr. Scherff restates his thoughts that there is no resolution to come to and that, “we are just arguing. It is not Robert’s rules. Mr. Fowler finds it funny that Mr. Scherff calls upon Robert’s Rules when he was violating them earlier in the meeting. Mr. Fowler asks Mr. Fox a question, “When do you have to have something for us to move forward with the airshow?” He asks to find a compromise to the problem.  Mr. Fox explains that if his budget was approved, he would sign the DD forms for the military to get involved, different jet teams. For the contract with the AirBoss, Mr. Fox assumes that would come first, but money wouldn’t be involved until later, similar to last year’s. It would be several months before spending any money or signing any contracts for performers and such. Mr. Fox says, “to summarize, the DD forms will be tomorrow, the contract could be next month or August for AirBoss and performers would be the end of this year or the start of next year. By then, he will know commitments of the sponsorships”. Mr. Hall asks Mr. Fox about any dates or locations that would be close enough to interfere with the airshow. Mr. Fox responds by saying he is still in the process, but the 3rd week of October in 2025 seems to be a good date. Mr. Hall refers to an event near the airshow last year that could/did impact sales. Mr. Fowler asks if September 1st is the backout date. Mr. Fox responds saying that, “It could be”.  Mr. Fowler, trying to compromise, tries to settle for a cutoff date for Mr. Fox to get the sponsorships. Mr. Fox says that late fall or November is a better date since he still has to talk to David Schultz, but he doesn’t have an exact date. But he does say he can get sponsors in that amount of time. Mr. Fowler asks if given the amount of time, could Mr. Fox get military acts without getting them into contracts until Fall, specifically September or October? Mr. Fox says that he can. Mr. Hall then clarifies by asking if it would cost them anything to allow Mr. Fox to get the sponsor deals, in which Mr. Fox agrees that there will be no spending.  Mr. Fox then proposes a profit of $80,150.00 made from this airshow and he believes the last airshow has led to success in the southeast as far as the DC direct spending.  He also states that the people asking about the airshow aren’t just regular people but elected officials as well. He also mentions how he predicted the last airshow wasn’t going to make money, but he predicts that it will this time around because Pryor Field has more awareness. He then talks about his sponsors and how he has a few sponsors already ready to sponsor the airshow.  He goes on to say that the last airshow has brought awareness, success, and business deals to Pryor field that were not there before. Mrs. Hooper comments that she is concerned that the need to get the airshow going and the time used to get the airshow’s sponsors could hinder what could be done at the airport. She proposes either going all in or not doing it, she thinks going halfway is going to make it harder on Mr. Fox and potentially decrease the potential success of the airport. Mr. Fowler then asks Mr. Fox if he could get sponsors and see how the airshow is going to play out within 30-60 days. Mr. Fox says he can and has sponsors willing and ready to sponsor. Mr. Scherff then comments that, “We had this happen last year with Patrick Bramlett. He sat right there”. Mr. Fox then goes on to say how much Patrick Bramlett has done for the Airport and thanks him for his support. Mr. Bramlett then comments that he will write a check for $5,000. He says that “I got contacted 2 weeks before the airshow and he wished he had more time to be a sponsor”. He continues, saying that he will run out to his vehicle to grab his checkbook. Mr. Hall says that Mr. Fox needs an opportunity, potentially around 90 days, to find out and explore what can be done before they start committing funds. Mr. Hall calls what Mr. Fox is trying to achieve a, “May I”, and if it is a May I, then he says he is all for it. Mr. Fox clarifies that his request is to approve himself to host the airshow with the budget he has presented. Mr. Fox apologizes for not asking questions regarding AirBoss, but he believes there will be a period to discuss it. AirBoss is pressing him on the issue of the airshow and trying to get him to sign DD forms as Mr. Fox said, “two weeks ago” due to the summertime being when most people are planning their Airshows. Airboss is looking at some “pretty big hitters”. Now without the board's permission, Mr. Fox cannot make those obligations, but he did ask what the DD forms would commit them to. The Airboss said that “Absolutely nothing, it just grants me the power to say that there is going to be another show at this point in time”.  But all he can say is to get the ability to say that there will be an airshow. Mr. Fox says within the next 60- days, he will have a strong position or response from sponsorships, to which he believes there will be an overwhelming response. Mr. Hall says if he can do that within the timeframe, not oblige the board in spending or contracts, and bring back to the board an idea of whether to go ahead with the airshow or to not have the airshow, then he can agree to that. Mr. Hall Motioned. Seconded by Mr. Fowler. The vote was carried 3-2, with Mr. Minor and Mr. Scherff in opposition.
Mr. Fox presented the Airport Director’s Report 
[bookmark: _Int_4DdfDrej][bookmark: _Int_YUOesJ5C][bookmark: _Int_Ul13bd9r][bookmark: _Int_7ucp1zsO]Mr. Fox says that they are in a very good spot. Jet A sales for the month of May are 31,977 gallons, compared to last year’s May of just 15,788 gallons. The month prior was 39,092.50 gallons. The annual total (YTD) is 204,7749.23 gallons. The previous year was 156,236 gallons, 48,513.23 more than last year.
[bookmark: _Int_m62K2ffq][bookmark: _Int_dOu3Fs46][bookmark: _Int_uSJzUtEV][bookmark: _Int_NI2H7r0D][bookmark: _Int_aqhiWT95]Avgas sales for May are 5,474.80 gallons, compared to last year’s May of 4,765.10 gallons. The month prior was 4,689.58 gallons. The annual total (YTD) is 33,875.21 gallons. The previous year was 38,862.27 gallons, 4,987 behind from last year.
For the month of May, the revenue is $189,199.44, the costs of goods sold is $122,992.30, airport service fees, not just fuel but also services by the airport with very little overhead, is $34,065.00, in 2021 there were only $25,000 collected in airport service fees. The gross profit margin for fuel sales in the month of May is 34.99%.
Mr. Fox presents the VirTower Report
1,483 operations. The total Multi Engine Turbine is 83, 165 Business jets. Some noteworthy ones were the E550, E545, G280, and the G550. As far as metro-liners, which is one aircraft for taxiway design group even though it is a turbo prop, we had 24 operations in just the month of May. Compare that to the E120 in which we had 10 operations. Mr. Fowler asks if they are contributing to the instrument approaches. Mr. Fox responds saying that yes but via VirTower since the FAA doesn’t capture the canceled flight plans on final approach. He further explains that VirTower has helped with the justification for the southeast taxiway project.
Mr. Fox presented Public Involvement
He has been working with the Aviation Council of Alabama (ACA) to try and increase the state budget which is 8.2 million for the airport system. Recently, the board hoped that they would have good news with a presence down in Montgomery. The Decatur Public Schools Intern is in his second week, something Mr. Fox mentioned in the last board meeting.  “Dane is in the board room tonight; he is doing exceptional, and proud to have that partnership with the Foundation and the Decatur Public Schools. Laken has recently become an ambassador for Calhoun College to work with them on their internship program and Tourism of Decatur Morgan County. Mr. Fox recently attended the EDA Annual Meeting to discuss the growth of Limestone County and all the achievements we have accomplished. During the month, Mr. Fox also established a partnership with Athens State University; allowing all his tenants and partners to take advantage of discounts at Athens State, regularly it is 10% but in the month of June it is 20% for the fall term. By contacting Mr. Fox, people can verify their discount of 20% off tuition fees. The Calhoun hangar walk through happened after the last board meeting; it was very successful. They were blown away at the transformation and very satisfied and they are looking forward to having that program here. 
Fly-In Saturdays. Mr. Fox says that there wasn’t as much flying activity due to bad weather, mainly spring showers. Had around 52 people at the airport. He also hosted the 99’s here to host awareness of female aviators in Alabama.  The best time for a fly in would be the 2nd week of next month. Though Mr. Fox says it may be best to push it to August not to do it during lunch hour, but to do it first thing in the morning with a food truck. It does not cost the airport any money, it is just a fun event where people can come and visit the airport and enjoy aviation.
Public Comment:
Mr. Minor Comments asking about Hangar Leases, about how there are many unairworthy aircraft sitting in hangars, taking up the space for more spending customers, and why the policy isn’t being enforced. Mr. Fox responds asking who is to determine what is airworthy and as to how they will be enforcing it besides just dragging their planes out. One suggestion made by Mr. Fox would be to increase the rent to try and push out the people who aren’t using their aircraft or require people to submit their receipts for their annual or fuel receipt. Mr. Minor comments that those angles are a “slippery slope” to which Mr. Fox agrees with.
Judith comments saying that she would like some planes to be out of the hangar. She then goes on to ask what decerns an airworthy plane and what isn't. Mr. Scherff replies saying that “You don’t need to be in the business of policing whether someone’s aircraft is airworthy or not. It is quite a slippery slope.”  He then describes a case of a particular aircraft and a broken-down car.
Patrick Bramlett comments that he has a check for $5,000 for the Pryor Field Airport Authority. If the airshow does happen, he wishes that it be used for the airshow but if there is not an airshow, use the money for one of two things. Either the previous losses to the previous airshow and local pilot initiatives. He then thanks the board.
· Adjournment:
Next Board meeting will be July 9, 2024, at 5:00PM. Mr. Hall motioned for adjournment at 6:12PM. It was seconded by Mr. Fowler. The vote was carried unanimously. 
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